RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
March Minutes 2019

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 18th March 2019.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Carmichael 
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)
Apologies accepted: Mr Wood

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th February had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
High priority in bold
· Cllr Carmichael will meet with Clerk this week to investigate dedicated email addresses for Councillors and Speedwatch 
· TPOs on trees in the conservation area
· Tree surgery quote for along Amherst Hill
· Parking issues at Church Field
· Press/media policy
· Update terms of reference for sub-committees by May meeting
b. Highways
i) The new requirement to load test KCC street lights used to carry hanging baskets was discussed in detail. Cllr Collins explained the concerns raised by Kent Highways, that many of the current street lights used were not expected to pass for either the current type of hanging basket or the lighter wraparound version also offered by the current hanging basket contractor.
Resolved: Riverhead Parish Council will not instruct Kent Highways to carry out load testing on street light posts used for Parish Council owned hanging baskets at a cost of £870.00+VAT & £92.60 application fee.
· Cllr Kennett will investigate alternative options to keep flowers in Riverhead.
· Clerk will instruct the hanging basket contractor to remove them.
ii) Other matters to report
· Street lights
· Kent Street lighting have not been able to install a new lamp post outside the Longhouse due to concrete. The electricity supply has not yet been resolved for the new lamp post installed on the other side of the dual carriageway. Clerk was asked to let Kent Highways know about the electricity supply to The Heights.
· The usage charge of the electricity bill has fallen by 1/3rd after the remaining lanterns were converted to LED estimating a saving of about £66 per month.
· Footpaths and pavements
· The Village working party was well attended with 13 volunteers, although no new faces this time. As well as the usual litter picking, Alison’s Garden was weeded, planters outside Batchelors replaced and the fountain refilled and cleaned and volunteers reached as far as Aisher Way. Future suggestions have been to try and get the Lakeside Place residents out again and to invite Sir Michael Fallon, MP to participate. The next date for the public to be included is 14th September, but another working party will be arranged to attend to the central reservation. 
· Street furniture 
· The noticeboard has been repaired at Brittains Lane. Access by the public was discussed and Clerk was asked to put up a notice explaining priority of use.
· Cllr Colnet has repaired the chain again at Alison’s Garden and replaced a bulb at The Heights.
· A formal offer of the KCC members grant for the speed indicator device has been received. It will be accepted on 1st April to ensure the grant income is received in the same accounting year as the expense for the installation of the posts, which is likely to be in 10-12 weeks. It was agreed to ring fence £3,738.86 in reserves the Parish Council contribution in the next financial year.
· The phone box will be used after Easter & May Day by Holmesdale Bowling Club to promote it’s Open Day and attract new participants. This will be followed by a promotion to advertise Open Studios in June, which includes a venue in Riverhead this year.
· The fountain is now full again and Cllr Wood will be asked to monitor it monthly to top it up, clear debris and treat it with chlorine.
· Traffic and local parking
· Resurfacing work on all 3 main roads has started, believed to be in preparation for increased traffic through Riverhead in the event that the M26 is closed to use as a lorry park due to border control issues. 
· It is hoped improved weather condition will enable Speed Watch to be carried out more regularly without cancellation.
· Local business and services
· There have been several break-ins and thefts at Montreal Park and on London Road, including another theft of a land rover and the PCSOs have been asked to comment.
c. Village Hall
i) Two quotes have been received to sand and re-varnish the hall floor during the summer and the current contractor is the cheapest and recommended by the Village Hall sub-committee, especially given their excellent service in the past.
Resolved: To appoint Bishops Flooring to machine sand the main hall floor and apply 2 coats of best quality lacquer at the cost of £2,957+VAT.
ii) Other matters to report
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· A bolt has been put on the inside door to the Committee room as there is regular evidence to it being left uncleaned and with the heating left on. None of the regular hirers pay for it’s use. 
· It was agreed to let a potential hirer store boxes in the Committee room during a block booking of the hall in the Easter holidays.
· Following the damage caused to the Village Hall lawn last summer, it was agreed to appoint Grassroots to carry out a fertiliser programme and weed control. It will involve 4 treatments per year with moss control in Autumn and Spring at the cost of £20 per visit. 
· Small Business Rate relief continues to be received at 100% for the Village Hall, so there is a nil charge for the following year.
d. Parkland
· It was agreed to delay the work to de-silt the stream until June after the nesting season for moorhens and coots.
· It was agreed that the request for a new memorial tree for a Riverhead School mother should be an apple tree to start the Orchard. It was agreed that although no permanent memorials will be permitted to mark the trees, ribbons can still be hung to mark anniversaries. Cllr Kennett will investigate pink posts put up around another memorial tree.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 6 volunteers at the last working party and the paths were cleared and swept from the bridge to the infant school.
· Cllrs Himsworth and Denton visited the landowner at the corner to the Parkland with Lyndhurst Drive. He has given permission for the working party to check and cut back the ivy. Cllr Denton will draft a letter to the landowner to inform him that the trees remain his responsibility.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that the first grant application to Instock Enovert for the Orchard, further bramble clearance and other Parkland work has not been successful. A second application will now be sent for the grant that requires a 10% contribution.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The remaining person on the waiting list has been offered the unutilised part of a plot being given up in September 2019 and she hopes to take up the other half of the plot in September.
· Cllr Collins is making progress with ensuring all posts and numbers are in place for all plots.
· The water bill for the Broadmead site is 3x higher than expected and Cllr Collins is investigating the cause and checking if there is a leak. 
· Cllr Hooper is still waiting for the Scouts to advise of the legally drafted new wording for the agreed changes to the new lease for the Scout site.
· Cllr Himsworth & the Clerk removed hedge cuttings that had been dumped on an allotment plot. Clerk will write to the Homefield resident who cut the hedge to ask him to remove the remainder.
f. Communications
· No breaches of GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Collins has reviewed existing policies put in place for GDPR and no major changes are required. Draft wording to be included for procedures to follow if GDPR is breached, especially as a Data Protection Officer is not being renewed, will be reviewed by Cllr Carmichael before being brought to the full council to approval.
· Cllr Collins explained that this year, the Chairman’s newsletter is primarily an invite with some pictures of the activities the Parish Council have completed this year rather than too much written detail that would normally be repeated at the APM. A draft was distributed for review.
· It was agreed to pay some local teenagers to deliver the newsletter to most of Riverhead for £90.00. The Clerk will spread the remaining deliveries between the Councillors and herself and they will need to be delivered by 25th March before purdah for the election commences. 

	5. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments distributed for £2,279.76 was reviewed and approved. Payments over £500 to suppliers include Shorecourt £567.00 for the noticeboard repair. 
· As the year end is 31 March, it was also approved for the Clerk to raise cheques to pay for the delivery of the Chairman’s newsletter £90.00 and for the Village gateway expected to arrive next week for £418+VAT. Any other bills that fall due and are under £500, Clerk will agree whether to settle them before year end in conjunction with the Chairman. 
b. Matters to report
· Income received £1,448.50
· Cllr Carmichael offered to review the Fixed Asset register in preparation for the renewal of insurance 

	6. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/19/00318/HOUSE - 10 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HP
Demolition of existing garage. Proposed ground floor rear, two storey side
extension (demolishing the existing garage) and all associated works
SE/19/00399/MMA - St Martins Lodge 34 Uplands Way, Tn13 3BW
Minor material amendment to 18/03030/FUL
SE/19/00503/HOUSE - 13 Homefield Road, TN13 2DU
Raising and replacement of roof to include front and rear dormer windows, 1st floor extension with solar panel and part ½ storey rear extension
SE/19/00552/FUL - Whitmores of Edenbridge Ltd, Mill Lane Dunton Green
Adjoining parish consultation to develop a car valeting shelter
· Thanks to Cllr Kim Bayley, SDC Planning Enforcement have confirmed that Miller & Carter have been informed that planning permission is needed to install the cameras and lit parking ticket machine in the Conservation Area.
· Planning permission was granted for 7 Barnfield Road, 4 Lyndhurst Drive, 70 Bullfinch Lane.
· Tree work has been approved by SDC for pollarding a tree with a TPO in Linden Square and work to a group of trees in the Conservation Area at 38B Chipstead Lane.

	7. CORRESPONDENCE
· The Clerk & Council Direct and The Clerk magazines are available for your review in the office.
· Following an invitation to the Parish Council, Cllr Denton attended a Memorial service for Nurse Aurea Lambarde who died in service in WW1 and is buried at St Mary’s church.
· Sir Michael Fallon has responded positively to the Chairman’s email expressing concern about the impact of Heathrow expansion plans on Riverhead and surrounding areas saying he is following the Heathrow consultation closely and will be meeting airport management shortly to review the implications for our area.
· Councillors were advised to let the clerk know as soon as possible if they wished to attend the post-election training ‘Dynamic Councillor’ course at the Town Council offices on 24th September as it is likely to be popular. 
· Advice from KALC’s insurer on liability of Councillors has been distributed and the Parish Council has similar cover in place with Zurich.

	8. CLERK’S OFFICE
i.) In preparation for the Annual Parish Meeting 9th May it was agreed to:
· Suggested use of noticeboards - Speed Watch, Cllr Stewart, WW1&2, Cllrs Denton and Carmichael and a team photograph of the Council
· Do a slide show to display unusual features in Riverhead. 
· Cllrs Collins and Kennett will organise catering and glasses. 
· Invite Kent Police Community Speedwatch Manager to speak this year. 
ii) Election
· Nominations open on Thursday and Parish Council nomination papers must be confirmed by a Proposer and Seconder included on the Register of Electors who support your nomination to stand as a candidate.
iii) Other matters to report
· Following last year’s damp Christmas lights event, it was agreed to hold the 2019 event at the Village Hall with a countdown to turn on the tree lights and to move inside in bad weather. 
· Cllr Collins attended the Lord Lieutenant’s Civic Service for Kent and also farewell party for Martin Booth vicar of St Mary’s Riverhead during the month.



The meeting closed at 9.10 pm.
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